
Minutes of 
Okeechobee County School Board Town Hall Meeting 

Okeechobee Freshman Campus Auditorium 
October 30, 2019 

6:00 p.m. 

Book 24 66  
                                                                                       

I. Call to Order 
 

Call to Order:  Chairman Holcomb 
 

Present: District 1 – Joe Arnold 

 District 2 – Malissa Morgan 
 District 3 – Melisa Jahner 

 District 4 – Amanda Riedel, Vice Chairman 
 District 5 – Jill Holcomb, Chairman 

 

 Ken Kenworthy, Superintendent of Schools 

 Tom Conely, School Board Attorney 
 

Invocation:  School Board Attorney, Tom Conely 
Pledge of Allegiance:  Led by Chairman Holcomb 

  

II. Welcome and Introductions 
 

Chairman Holcomb welcomed those present. 

 
III. Purpose 

 

Chairman Holcomb read the purpose:  The purpose of the Town Hall meeting is to provide an 

opportunity for individuals to provide positive feedback and suggest areas of opportunity. 

 
IV. Presentation 

 

Superintendent Kenworthy presented the 2019-20 State of the District power point.  
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Superintendent Kenworthy stated that Administrators and Board members responded to a 

survey, results listed above.  The District Advisory Council recently did a straw poll with 15 

participants.  The winning Vision statement, Together, Achieving Excellence by Putting 

Students First.  The winning Mission statement, Okeechobee County Schools readies today’s 

learners for tomorrow’s possibilities. 

 

Chairman Holcomb asked fellow Board members how they wanted to proceed with the 

selection of Vision and Mission statements.  Member Morgan suggested opening it up to all 

stakeholders.  Superintendent Kenworthy stated that a survey could be sent out through Skylert.  

Members agreed that both the Vision and Mission be sent out as a survey to all stakeholders.      
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Chairman Holcomb read the Public Comments instructions and opened the floor for comment.  

 

                  
   
V. Public Comment 

 

 

Attorney Conely invited speakers to the podium.   

 Heather Hancock stated that she has a student at the Freshman Campus.  She inquired 

about a communication policy, specifically for athletes.  Ms. Hancock stated that she 

feels coaches should communicate with parents in addition to student athletes.  Ms. 

Hancock also addressed fights/altercations at school and inquired about the school 

policy.  She stated that the policy should be reviewed and consequences reexamined.  

She asked, what is a student to do when another student starts an altercation?   

 Bryant Culpepper spoke about expanding vocational classes, stating that not everyone 

wants to attend college.  Mr. Culpepper also spoke about bullying, violence and fights.  

He asked that the school send a letter home to every parent to search the student’s 

phone.  Mr. Culpepper asked about having drug dogs search every school as a deterrent.  

He also recommended student court, where peers judge their peers as another resource 

to keep schools safe. 
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 Lisa Baird expressed concern over the number of students in exceptional student 

education, mainstreamed ESE students not having a paraprofessional to help them and 

general education teachers that are not able to help ESE students.  She inquired about 

ways to improve education, specifically for autistic students.  Ms. Baird suggested 

offering job training.     

Ms. Baird addressed bullying, drugs and the condition of the schools. She suggested 

raising the sales tax to fund repairs to schools and to build a new high school. 

 Steve Bandi addressed primary curriculum.  Mr. Bandi shared examples and concern 

with new math in second grade.  He was surprised that his second grader does not have 

weekly spelling lists.  Mr. Bandi asked Board members if there were aware of the new 

curriculum.  Chairman Holcomb stated that the new curriculum is different, but it is 

State approved and supports the standards.  Superintendent Kenworthy said that the 

Chancellor invites interested parties to make comments on the curriculum through the 

Department of Education website.  Dr. McCoy stated that spelling falls under ELA and 

spelling is in context not always in lists.   

 Adam Cohen stated that he moved to Okeechobee about a year ago and feels that there 

is a lot less bullying here than in his former District.  He stated there is a parenting 

epidemic.  Mr. Cohen appreciates the local school safety measures, specially the SROs, 

mental health resources, guardian program and the tech tools that are protecting our 

children.  He recommended that all schools offer a program recently presented at the 

Freshman Campus, Turn Around Tuesday.  Mr. Cohen said that the program puts the 

parents in a better position to help their child.  He agreed that vocational and Dual 

Enrollment programs are very good for students.  Mr. Cohen also expressed concern 

with new math.   

 Bobby Keefe thanked Board members for offering the Town Hall meeting and for 

engaging the citizens.  Mr. Keefe working as a long-term sub also expressed concern 

with student spelling.  He suggested social emotional learning curriculum be 

implemented in the early grades.  He expressed concern with racism.  Mr. Keefe asked 

that soft skill instruction expand to all students.  He also asked the Board to consider 

consolidating school and develop the vacated schools into housing.  Mr. Keefe spoke 

about the condition of the high school, he would like to see a new high school built with 

bonds. 

Chairman Holcomb asked the Superintendent if student enrollment was increasing and 

if consolidating was possible. 

Superintendent Kenworthy stated that the District projected an increase of 96 students 

this year.  Mr. Kenworthy spoke about closing schools, but then having to build wings 

on other schools.  A few years back enrollment did decline but that is when class size 

reduction came into play.  The Superintendent stated that consolidation could save 

money, in personnel, less administration, food service and other positions but the cost of 

building new buildings would consume that savings.  

Chairman Holcomb asked what social emotional curriculum is being used. Dr. McCoy 

asked Dr. Jackson to speak to the 2nd Steps curriculum being used at Seminole 

Elementary in K-5.  This program offers a weekly grade level theme that can be altered 

depending on need.  All components and resources are computer based for the teacher.  

Dr. McCoy announced a New York theatre group is coming to Okeechobee.  

Okeechobee was chosen as a free preview site, valued at $5,000.  In addition to student 

events, a night event will be offered for the community and parents. Students will have 

the opportunity to shadow theatre members, and will be challenged with an anti-

bullying theme.  The cast will eat lunch with the students.  Guidance and Crisis 

Counselors will be provided training to work with the students.  

Member Arnold stated that a new high school is a priority with a potential cost of 

$60,000,000 - $65,000,000.  A cost too expensive to fund locally.  He stated that the 

Legislature has a process and the District may have to apply several times, but 

eventually the project should be funded.      
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VI. Adjournment 
 

 

There being no further business to discuss, on a motion by Joe Arnold, seconded by Melisa Jahner, 

the Board adjourned at 7:30 p.m.   The next regular meeting of the School Board is scheduled for 

6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, November 12, 2019, at 700 S.W. 2nd Avenue, Okeechobee, Florida. 
 

  OKEECHOBEE COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD 
    

  

  Signature on File          

  Jill Holcomb 
  Chairman 

              
 

Signature on File    
Ken Kenworthy 

Superintendent of Schools 


